Capital Expenditures Committee
Meeting Minutes

Monday, January 4, 2016, 6:15 PM
O’Brien Meeting Room, Dedham Town Hall


Members Present: Peter Springer, Michael Podolski, Amy Paxson, Susan Fay and Kevin Hughes

Mr. Springer called the meeting to order at 6:15 PM
John Heffernan and Maureen Hanlon were present to represent the Finance Committee.
Mr. Springer explained that he had invited Mr. Heffernan and Ms. Hanlon this evening in hopes that the CEC and the Finance Committee could get on the same page about how the Capital Expenditures Committee can best assist the Finance Committee. He explained that he wanted to determine if there would be a way for the two Committees to work together in a way that would prevent Town departments from having to come in to both committees multiple times with the same presentations. 
Ms. Paxson explained that it is her hope that the CEC and the Finance Committee can come up with a process that would work well for everyone.
Mr. Heffernan explained that there is only one vote that is binding, and that is the vote of Town Meeting. 
Mr. Heffernan explained that certain things come up and it doesn’t matter how even the Finance Committee votes and he also referenced Chapter 39-9 for clarification on the policies.
Ms. Paxson commented that it seems the detail of the process is still missing from Chapter 39-9.
Mr. Kern commented that in terms of process, it is in the Town Charter that the Town Manager should submit a capital improvement plan to the Finance Committee as well as the Board of Selectmen. 
Mr. Heffernan explained that although he had his hesitancies about the priority ranking system in the beginning, it turned out to be more useful than he expected. 
Mr. Heffernan agreed with Ms. Paxson that he doesn’t see the need for discussions between CEC and departments to be recreated between the Finance Committee and departments. He thinks capital presentations from department heads and discussions about 5 year plans should end at CEC. Mr. Heffernan explained that the Finance Committee is more concerned with the requests for the upcoming fiscal year rather than the 5 year plans. 
Mr. Kern asked if a sub-committee of the Finance Committee would be more likely to be trusted by the Finance Committee.
Ms. Hanlon responded that she believes that the Finance Committee puts a lot of faith into the work the CEC is doing, but the Finance Committee also needs to look at a larger picture, beyond just capital.
Mr. Podolski asked if having the CEC vote their recommendations is useful, or if they should just be performing the research. 
Ms. Fay confirmed that it would be helpful if the CEC presentation to the Finance Committee is not scheduled as a public hearing. She explained that she has no issue with the role of the CEC being advisory; her concern is with the inefficiency of processes and having many repeat presentations. She wondered if they could look at ways to economize on the time spent.
6:40 PM- Mr. Kern explained that it doesn’t matter if the Town Manager or the CEC makes their recommendations to the Finance Committee first; last year he used the CEC rankings to make his own list. 
Mr. Hughes confirmed with Mr. Kern that he recommended the Gateway to the Manor project last year while the CEC did not, and that was the only significant difference between the two recommendations that were made to the Finance Committee. 
Ms. Paxson asked if the Town Manager should be part of the CEC meeting when departments come in so that they are not needing to present to the Town Manager, and then again to the CEC.
Mr. Heffernan reminded the Committee that departments will present to the Finance Committee for their operating budget, but that is different than their presentation on the capital budget. 
Ms. Paxson asked if the information that the CEC presents is sufficient for the Finance Committee to be able to vote without the need to hear from the departments themselves. 
Mr. Heffernan responded that for the majority of the items recommended, the information is sufficient, but there will be cases where the Finance Committee may have additional questions or concerns. 
Ms. Hanlon explained that the Finance Committee tends to be very open in their meetings and she agrees that for the most part departments shouldn’t need to make the same presentation to the Finance Committee, but they may have some questions for the departments in special circumstances.
Mr. Heffernan explained that if someone in the public still wants to speak at Finance Committee and Town Meeting, they have the right to. 
Ms. Paxson explained that she understands that people have a right to speak at these meetings, but she wants to make sure that they are not saying that they did not get a chance to speak before, because all of the meetings are public meetings.
Ms. Fay asked if the Finance Committee is legally bound to let the audience speak at their capital deliberations. Mr. Heffernan responded not at the deliberations, but they are at public hearings. 
Mr. Kern agreed with Ms. Fay that the CEC presentation to the Finance Committee is part of a public meeting, not a public hearing.  
Mr. Heffernan explained that as the chair, if anyone at his meetings to speak during one of the hearings, he will recognize them.
Andrea Terkelsen, Finance Director, asked for some clarifications on the processes that the CEC currently follows. She asked specifically about the 5 year plan and how operating capital is distinguished from capital. Mr. Heffernan explained the $10,000 mark as a distinguishing factor as to when something is no longer operating capital, but that it can be tricky because some items are bundled together and are then more than $10,000. Mr. Heffernan offered to go into this with her further at another time.
Mr. Heffernan asked if the Committee could recognize Chief D’Entremont of the Police Department to get his take on how the process is working, and on 5 year planning. 
Chief D’Entremont explained that 5 year planning is a natural process for the Police Department as they have historically had a 5 year plan. He explained that at times, there are things that come up that need to be adjusted in terms of priority and departments can justify those changes with CEC as necessary.
Ms. Paxson commented that perhaps the CEC should just prioritize the list and give it to the Town Manager to assist with the recommendation he will make to the Finance Committee.
Ms. Terkelsen asked if it would be better for the CEC to have a culled list to work from, or a superset. 
Ms. Paxson responded that it seems that the CEC should get the superset, hear everything once, and then submit a priority list to the Town Manager. 
Mr. Kern explained that he does not think that his list is much different than CEC’s list of projects.
Ms. Fay asked if the Dedham Rail Trail was even close to reality last year, and the same with Violet Avenue. She also asked if Violet Avenue should have had the opportunity to present to the CEC.
Mr. Kern responded that he took the Rail Trail out off of the list before it could come to the CEC. He explained that he is a big supporter of the Rail Trail but is not ready to earmark $300,000 for a feasibility study quite yet. He would be willing to discuss appropriating the $100,000 that is earmarked with Paul McMurtry to the Rail Trail study.   
Mr. Springer, Ms. Paxson and Ms. Fay all agreed that the support for the Rail Trail is building.
Ms. Fay explained that if there are residents presenting to CEC, she would rather not get their hopes up and have them present to the CEC if there is no chance it will be approved. She thought Violet Avenue was a good example of this.
Mr. Kern responded that for most items, having the CEC hear it the same time that the Town Manager hears it works well. He believes that some things shouldn’t necessarily come in front of CEC.
Ms. Fay asked if this year’s capital is going to be handled any differently considering the $16 million in free cash. Mr. Kern responded that it would not be, and that requests for capital have not changed due to the free cash situation. He has received about twenty emails about the free cash, but all were saying something different.  Some are saying to go with a hybrid where a tax break is given, and then something else is also done with the rest of the money. That is the direction he is considering. He has not received many requests for projects.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed that the staff requests haven’t changed.
Mr. Springer informed the CEC that the meetings with the departments will begin on January 11th. 
Ms. Paxson offered to work on the rating system. 
Mr. Heffernan will forward the Finance Committee the CEC meeting schedule. He also offered to schedule the Finance Committee to come to the January 25th meeting of the CEC. 
Mr. Springer clarified that the CEC will be rating ranking this year instead of voting.
Mr. Podolski and Ms. Fay asked if the Finance Committee goes over what has actually been spent versus what is requested. The CEC would find this information useful to determine how well they actually budgeted.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Paxson made a motion to adjourn at 7:55 PM, seconded by Mr. Hughes, UA. 





